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Mapping Out the Future: The Need Fbr Health Communication Rarication

Introduction

Health coranunication has developed as an important area of study concerned
with the role of human interaction in the health care process. Students of
health communication exanine the variety of human cammunicathan phenomena
crucial to the delivery of health care services to health care clientele, such
as the role of caraunication in the: develoment and maintenance of health
care practitioner/client relationships; interprofessional communication
betaeen interdependent health care providers; the flow of information
throughout and between health care organizations, the expression of
therapeutic communication, the dissenination cf relevant health information to
different professional and lay audiences, as well as the use of message and
media strategies to promote public health through health education efforts.

All health care providers depend on their abilities to communicate effectively
with their colleagues and clients to competently perform their health care
duties. The doctor who interview a nee client to establish an accurate
medical history, the dentist who probes a client's mouth to discover the
source of the client's toothache, and the pharmacist who describes the use of
a prescribed drug to a client, all depend on their ability to cannunicate
effectively with health care consumers to accomplish their professional tasks.
Ihe consumers in the preceding examples also depend on their abilities to
oarmunicate effectively with the health care providers ta accarclish their
health care goals. Human ommunication education, focusing on the
relationship between health care delivery and hunan interaction, can provide
the impetus necessary to encourage health care providers and consumers to
develop appreciation for the importance of human communication in health care,
and to develop effective health communication skills and strategies.

Too often health communication research and education has focused only on the
comaunication needs of health care providers. Consumers, as well as providers
of health care, depend upon their abilities to oommunicate effectively in
health care situations. For example, health care consumrs depend on their
interpersonal cannunication skills to: gather relevant health infonnation
about their health problems and treahnents; elicit cooperation and respect
from the health care providers that serve them; collaborate with others to
make complex and far-reaching health care decisions; influence others to cope
with the often-restrictive bureaucracy of the health care system; and cope
symbolically with their health problems (Kreps, 1988b). To help consumers
achieve these needs health cannunication education must help both consumers'
and providers' increase the effectiveness of their camnunication in health
care situations.

The Role of Communication in the Modern Health Care System

As knowledge about health and health care has progressed, the provision of
health care services has grown increasingly oanplex. With the graaing
sophistication of health care practice the delivery systems for health care
have became Larger, more structured, and more technologically sophisticated
than ever in the pest. The need to coordinate the activities of many
different specialists and technologies in modern health care has increased the

importance of effective and timely communication in health care delivery
systems (Kreps, 1988a). Communication is a crucial tool for coordinating
people and technologies in complex health care systems.
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Modern health care providers must be able to elicit 000peration fran a vast
array et intert others (health care cons*ears, epecialists;.
alministrators, and aupport staff) within the health care'system-b6 coordinate
the effective delivery of health care servicesieelthcare,praviders and
consumers must be able to communicate strateigicellyand pergUieiVe4 to
oonvince others to ocopera*with thee in the.provisiOn.af7healthtare.
Health care trov4larikand c9fieUmers Must 418,000-'010.::toeffeatbel# utilize a
wide range of new cameunication;media and t.ealina,10444 (euch,aa.41aMputer-based
information systems; electronic

nesaaging:s01404.,:arld_bc#11-etnn47-alone andmass mediated video information programs)-:t00000-felevant health
information and provide important infonbationtio:öthers to adtamOlish their
health care goals (Kreps, 1988a). Heath occanUnication education cen help
health care providers and consumers acquire-the ommunication knowledge and
skills they need to be effective participants in the modern health care
systen.

Communication Competence and Health Communication Education

A central assumption in ht;alth communication research and edditation is that
the effectiveness of health care depends largely on,the cammunication skills
and campetencies of health care providers and ccosumers,(seeArntson, 1985;
Cassaba, 1980; Cline, 1983; Hillc,1978; Kreps, 1988a; 1988b; 1988c; Kreps &
Query, 1989; (leps & Thornton, 1984;laane, 1982; Morse & Pilandi 1981;
Thompson, 1985). This health communication assuMption is based co a more
general disciplinary assertion that effective communication is based upon the
development and expression of communication competencies (Bastran, 1984;
Spitzberg & Cupach, 1984; Wiemann, 1977). Cammunication campetency in health
care is conceptualized as the ability to effectively utilize communication
strategies, skills, and media to elicit cooperation fram, gather information
from, and share health information with relevant individuals within the health
care systen (Kreps, 1988a; 1988b; Kreps & Query, 1989; Maibach & (reps, 1986;
Ruben & Bowman, 1986). According to this central assumption, development of
communication ompetencies is imperative for effective health zAre.

Effective health communication education can help health care consumers and
providers develop both knowledge and skills about communication in health
care, helping consumers and provitlers develop health communication
competencies (Cassata, 1980; Kreps, 1985; (reps & Query, 1989; Ruben & Bowman,
1986). To meet the health coemunication training needs of society educational
institutions should implement curricula to help current and future health care
providers, as well as health care ammo-rat develop both appreciation for the
importance cf effective oammmication in health care and enhenced abilities to
zommunicate effectively in health care situations (Harnlund, 1976; Caseate,
1980, (reps, 1988a). It is untenable to assume that health care providers and
consumers will devlop adequate health oannunication skills and campetencies on
their own. Providers and c)nsumers need support.in developing knowledge and
skills of competent health communication for use in seeking, interpreting, and
providing relevant information to accomplish health care goals (Association of
American Medical Colleges, 1984; 1985; Kreps fi Query, 1989). Education is the
most promising channel for increasing health communication canpetence ((reps,
1988a; 1988c).

implementation of Health Communication Education

Health communication education can and must be implemented in several
different ways at many different educational levels. In elementary and
secondary schools students can be taught in health, social studies, and
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physical education classes to use oannunication effectively in health care,
helping them became knowledgeable and strategic consumers of health care.
Lessons for students about effective strategies for communicating about health

problems (for example, how to clearly describe a health problem they are
experiencing, such as pain, to others so they can get appropriate help
quickly) both at home and in the health-care systen, as well as teaching
students had and where they can get information about health issues and help
for their health problems can be integrated into several different courses,
especially in basic health courses (Kreps, 1988). Lessora about how to

provide basic or emergency health care to others, how to communicate
therapeutically with others, how and where to seek emergency help for family
members or friends, and how to resist major health risks are also relevant
health oanmunication topdcs that can be integrated into elementary and
secondary schccl curricula.

Universities also have great potential to promote consumers' and providers'

development of health communication competence. Health care professional
educational programs (such as schools of nursing, pharmacy, dentistry, allied
health, social work, and medicine) health cannunication courses or course
sections should he introduced to supplement existing courses for health care
providers (Cline & Cardosi, 1983). For practicing health care providers
university continuing education programs can offer seminars and workshops
about current health oammunication issues and strategies (Ruben & Bowman,

1986). College communication departments and schools can add communication
courses to their undergraduate and graduate curricula to train communication

students to becane health cannunication specialists, as well as provide
service courses for health care profession students fran their campuses and
health care practitioners from the larger university cannunities (Kreps &

Query, 1989). College-based hwlth communication courses can be most
effective if they are designed to serve interprofessional groups of students,
representing different parts of the health care system (such as different
health oare professions, consuners, and health care system administrabors) to
promote the development of interprofessional understanding and cooperation in

the delivery of health care (Hill, 1978; Kreps, 1985, 1988a).

Health care delivery organizations can pramote effective health communication
for both providers afid consumers through introduction of policies and in-house
training guidelines which increase awareness of the oanmunicative demands of
health oare and the optimal cannunication skills appropriate to than (Kreps,
1988a; Ruben & Bowman, 1986). For example, in health care delivery systems
orientation programs and media (pamphlets, video programs, handbooks, etc.)
for new employees, as well as for entering consumers, should stress the
organization's support for good communication, emphasize the hnportance of
interpersonal trust and cooperation in health care, and provide basic
information about effective health communication strategies and skills.
Health care organizations can utilize cummunicationmedia such as video-tape
programs, closed circuit television systens, and computer systems to educate
providers and consumers. Health care organizations can also share their
health information resources with the public by inplenenting health education
programs and health fairs to promote public health and good will, as well as

to gather information from these audiences about the specific health care
concerns, needs, and problem of their relevant publics.

Institutions offering health care provider educational programs, professional
societies for health care providers, and accrediting bodies for both health
care organizations and educational programs have the opportunity to establish
standards for effective provider health communication, as well as educational
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programs for helping health care providers and oonsumers develcp effective

caummication skills (Kreps, 1988a). 'These organizaticms can develop criteria
for accrediting health care personnel, educational programs, and organizations
by assessing the quality of health oammunication in health care practice.
Such assessment and accreditation activities can spur the intrcduction and
dissemination of health communication education and facilitate improvements in
health cateunication practices. For example, e report cf a recent national
review of medical and pre-medical education programs conducted by the
Association of American Medical Colleges indicated that wany medical faculties
were lagging behind in the development, teaching, and evaluation of physician
communication skills and recommended that nedical "faculties should teach
effective communication with patients (including the medical interview) and
must evaluate students' comnonication with patients with mtrh more care than
they do at present" (Association of American Medical Celleges, 1985, p. 126).
Such institutions can also help stimulate and support health camnunication
research, such as research designed bo identify specific connunication
competencies needed by health care providers and consumers (Kreps, 1988a).
Por exanple, I an currently-working with the Illinois Hospital Association to
investigate the dynamics of effective and ineffective interprofessional health
canmunication between doctors and nurses in hospital contexts. The results of

this research program are likely to lead to develcpuent of interprofessional
canmunication training programs for doctors and nurses.

Impiementatton of health carimunication curricula at each of these educational

levels can help maximize health care consumers' and providers' development of
health cammunication campetencies (Kreps, 1988; Kreps & Query, 1986). By

increasing the communication competencies of health care consumers and
providers we can increase the effectiveness of formal and informal channels of
health education in disseminating relevant health information to all segments
of society. Better formal and informal dissemination of relevant health
infonnation can ultimately lead to increasing levels of public health by
Emprwering individuals to choose the best available strategies for health
promotion, helping to reduce levels of public morbidity and mortality.

Sample Health Communication Education TOpics

Health oanmunication education should focus on the process ct health care
delivery by examining the oanmunicative demands that are part of health care
activities. Process oriented health communication training should present
students with clear applications of course topics to health care delivexy,
offering students pragmatic insights into how to get the most out of health
care situations. Health care process topics apply communication skills
specifically to the health care delivery system.

Seven major topic areas in health canunication education might include:

1) communicating in health care interviews;

2) comminication and health education;

3) communication in practitioner/client relationship develcpment;

4) communication in health care teams;

5) therapeutic comaunication;

6) communication and health care ethics;



7) communication in health care organizations.

Ihese seven topdc areas are not always mutually exclusive of one another, but
often overlap. Mbreover, these seven topic areas are certainly not exhaustive
of all health communication process topics, but are examples of the topics
that have proven most useful to the health care providers and consumers in
health communication educational programs that I have presented.

1. Health Care Intervieding

Client interviews should be identified as a basic formal avenue of
interpersonal communication between health care providers and consumers.
Interview strategies, styles, and techniques should be identified, discussed
and applied to the interview situation. The perceptual process should be
examined and related to the lows people evaluate one another in interview
situations. Health care providers and consumers should be given the
opportunity to practice interviews by role-playing 3ifferent roles in
"simulated health care intervieds," (Carroll & Monroe, 1979). Videotape has
been used as an effective feeluwk tool to record the simulated health care
intervieds and critique interview communication style.

Health care interviews perform an important information exchange functian in
health care, enabling providers and consumers to evaluate and, diagnose the
consumer's health care history and present condiution. The Importance of
allading consumers to explain their cwn perceptions of their health care
problems should be stressed as a crucial aspect of these interviews.
Consumers depend upon their cannunication skills and strategies to describe
their health oondition, history, and concerns, as well as seek information
frau the providers, and practitioners depend upon their communicatian skills
to seek informatian from consumers and explain symptoms of health care
problems, diagnoses, health care treatment regimens, and health-risk
prevention strategies (Maitach & Kreps, 1986). Clear use of Lamguage,
explanation of complex health care jargon, sensitivity to nonverbal cues, and
giving and seeking feelaadc should be stressed as Important cammnication
strategies in health care interviews. Additionally, providing information and
support thorough counseling and mutual problem solving should be described as
important elements of etfective health cere interviews.

2. Health Education

Health education should be identified as an importantPart of health care,
where public health can be pranated through the provision of relevant health
information about health care hazards, methods of self evaluation, when and
where to seek health care services, and how to promote personal health.
Health educatian is an inportant part of holistic health care, where the
orientation is towards the preventica of health care problems and promotion
of individual wellness. Consumers are empowered to promote their own personal
health and direct their health care by the provision of relevant information
about health and health care. Additionally, health educatian presentations
should be discussed as a potential means for improving health care education
by enhancing instructianal communication and improving the quality of
in-service training and education. Health care practitianers can share
information about new methods of client care with their peers through their
development of effective presentational speaking skills during in-service
training sessions in their own health care organizations.

In health education training, health care providers and consumers should be
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shown how to adapt their message strategies to describe and explain complex
health care topics and procedures clearly and explicitly to different lay and

professional audiences. Techniques and uses of written and other forms of
mediated communication, as leen as effective use of informative and persuasive
presentational speaking should be exanined and discussed. Research techniques

for gathering relevant health information and good sources of current and
accunate health informatica should be identified. Topic organization,
structure, style, persuasive strategies, and delivery should be stressed as
Important parts of mediated canamication and presentational speaking. The

intricate interplay of verbal and nonverbal messages in health education
presentations should be discussed. Audience analysis and the ability to adapt

messages to particular audiences should also bet discussed. When speaking, the

ability to seek and utilize feedback fram audiences, as well as the
preparation and use of effective visual aides and graphics should be examined
and practiced.

Training methods can include lectures, readings, group discussions, review of
health educational materials amd programs, as well as videotaped health
eduoation presentations by students on a variety of different health care
topics. Students should be given the opportunity to practice health education
presentation skills within the class. %tile the speaker gets experience in

presenting health care information to an audience, the other class members
develop their ability to critique presentational content and style, as well as
recognize effective and ineffective presentational canmunication strategies,
becoming sophisticated consumers of health information. Analysis of the

students' videotaped presentations gives the speakers an opportunity to
evaluate their own presentational strengths amd weaknesses.

3. Practitioner/Client Relationships

Ite practitioner/client relationship should be identified as a crucial element

in the relative success or failure of health care treatment. Every tine

health care providers and =suffers communicate their interpersonal
relationship is affected either positively or negatively since relationship
developnent occurs every time interpersonal communicators exchange messages.
Effective health communioators must be sensitive to the impact of their
interpersonal messages co relationship development.

Content and relationship aspects of interpersonal messages should be presented

and analyzed, (Watzlawick, Seavin, & Jackson, 1967). Ste quality of

relationship messages should be examined, identifying personal and object
levels of relationship cartainication (Krepe & Thornton, 1984). Personal

communication can be shown to be a humanizing form of interaction, while
object communication can be shown to be dehumanizing. Examples of personal

and object oanmunication in health care shouLd be elicited, and the
repercussions of these relationship messages co health care treatment should

be examined. The reciprocal nature of interpersonal relationships should be
examined, where relational partners establish mutual expectations for each
other's behavior. Students should be instructed to use their interpersonal
communication with others to help than recognize these relational

expectations. The Importance of tpdating perceptions of relational

expectations by constantly seeking feedback between interpersonal
caenunicators should be stressed as a key element in relationship development.

Lectures and group discussions can be used as the primary training methods in

presenting informatica about client/practitioner reLationships to class
members. Students should be encouraged to evaluate the interpersonal
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relationships they have developed with health care providers (and clients if
they are health care providers themselves). Haw effective have these health
care relationships been? What aspects of the interpersonal communication
between client and practitioner may have caused the relaticoshipe to become
more or less effective? Haa does human communication affect relationship
development in these situations? Strategies for becaning more sensitive to
relational needs aod developing effective client/practiticoer relationships
should be discussed.

The client/practitioner relationship should be examined as a crucial issue in
health care provision, aod poor health care relationships should be identified
as a primary cause of many current problems in the health care system.
Ineffective clientipratitioner relationships should be examined as potential
causes of such health care issues of poor client =chance, unrealistic
eaTectations by clients and practitioners in health care, miscamamications
between clients and pratitioners, lack of sensitivity between communicators in
health care, and genenal dissatisfaction with health care services by both
health care consumers and health care providers. The establishment of
effective health care re1ationships should be shown to have multifarious
implications for improving the quality of health care delivery.

4. Health Care Team Building

The importance of developing effective health care teams in modern society
should be examined in light of the grcaing specialization and oomplexity of
modern health care practice. No one health care professional has all of the
knowledge or skills necessary to provide high quality health care in most
situations. In modern health care the wide range of specialized health care
providers must work interdependently along with the health care consumer bo
provide the best possible health care services to the public.

Intercultural and group communication should be examined as key elements in
developing effective health care teams. Intercultural communication should be
related to interprofessional relations between interdependent health care
providers. Occupational ethnocentrism and disparities in professional status
should be examined as potential intercultural barriers betaeen health care
professionals and clients that make up the health care team. Sex roles in
health care (particularly betaeen physicians and nurses) should also be
examined as potential ctatural barriers to the development of health care
teams. The use of health care jargon should be discussed as a means of
expressing cultural group membership, and the importance of using shared
symbols between tam members should te stressed. (Some of the communication
problems associated with using health care jaogon with lay persons should also
be discussed).

Principles of small group artzaunication should be applied to health care team
building and discussed with reference to the development of group norms,
roles, leadership, cohesiveness, and decision making in health care teams.
The health care temn should be identified as an interdisciplinary group of
health care professionals whose cam= point of reference is the health care
consumer. The consumer should be seen as an important member of an effective
health care team. Different leadership styles should be examined for use in
different health care situations and with different kinds ct health care
teams. Conflict between members of health care teams should be examined as a
potentially productive or destructive phenomenon, based upon the way team
members communicate with one awther in conflict situations. Ethical conflict
oommlnication techniques should be examined as strategies for maintaining
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conflict to maximize its productive aspects and minimize its destructive

aspects.

Health care team building should be pwesented through lectures, discussions

and rcae paaying exercises. Students should be given the opportunity to
portray health care professional roles that aro different from their own
(including the client role) in health care decision making exercises. These

exercises help sensitize students to the personal orientations and cultural
perspectives held by different membert of health care teams. Increased

sensitivity to different cultural perspectives helps students recognize the

legitimacy of these different perspectives on reality. Conflict, leadership

ewergence, and decision making strategies that develop within the group role

paaying exercises should be discussed andstrategies for improving small group
communication and performance should be discussed.

5. Therapeutic Communication

Therapeutic communication should be identified as a key communication
characteristic of helping, and health care should be characterized as a
helping pwofession. Therapeutic communication should be related to holistic

health care in that it encourages individuals to take an active role in theit

health care treatment. The therapeutic communicator is a helper who
facilitates an individual's development of personal recognition, analysis, and

coping.

Iterapeutic communication should be examined as amens of promoting personal
reorientation, support, and growth for consulters and providers of health care

services. Key elements of interpersonal oonmunication, such as self

disclosure, risk-taking, empathy, intimacy, aml the development of supportive

communication relationships, should be examined as potentially therapeutic

communication activities. Ite importance of using sensitive verbal and

nonverbal oannunication messages in client/pratitioner relationships should be

emphasized as important ingredients in facilitating therapeutic communication.
Health ccamunication can become therapeutic if interpersonal communicators

express eapathy, trust, honesty, validation, and caring to one another in

their interpersonal interactions (Kreps & Thornton, 1984).

Health communication training in therapeutic ommunication can be presented

through a combination of lectures and group discussions. Specific health care

situations where therapeutic oonmunication is essential, such as oanmunication

with the terminally ill, can be exanined and discussed. Discussions can also

be used to identify the implicatione of both therapeutic and pathological

communication situations in health care treatment. Strategies for oorrecting

pathological communication patterns and beooming a more therapeutic
communicator can also be discussed.

6. Health Communication Ethics

Ethics in health communication should be examined as moral evaluations of the

correctness of health care behaviors. Ethical standards are not absolute, but

should be shown to be relative to the specific situation and cultural
orientatica of the individuals involved. Rather than presenting rigid

standards about what is or is not ethical, ethics should be presented as
flexible and situational. Human communication is used as both the weans of
performing, evaluating, and determining the relative ethics of health care

situations. It should be stressed that ethical standards for health
communication can best be estabaished through discursive communication between



members of a camnunity of health care providers and consumers.

Health communication ethics can be presented thrcugh a combination of
lectures, discussions, lnd analyses of moral dilemmas. Examples of moral
dilemmas in health care, such as questions ct euthanasia, or distribution of
limited health resources can be presented and (moraine& Current issues in
health care practice can be discussed. Infontation politics, or the sharing
or withholding of health care information as a means of gaining and wielding
pmer, should be examined film the perspective of communication ethics.
Honesty should also t..1 examined from the perspective of camtunication ethics.
When, if ever6 is it ethioal not to tell the complete truth in health care
practice? Should a health care professional withhold information to protect a
client's emotional health? What role does client confidentiality have in
information exchange in health care camminication? What are the ethical
constraints co ccamunication efforts to obtain informed consent from health
care conswers? Are the use of placebo medications honest and ethical?
Students should be trained to develop insight into the ethical dimensions of
various different health care situations.

The groqp should be encouraged to explore the many different ethical
ohnsiderations health care providers and consumers must make in modern high
care. "Paternalist, truth-telling, and the day-to-day treatment issues, such
as time, brusqueness, and nonverbal communication are matters for ethical
inquiry" (Thorntco, 1980, p. 3). The ethics of double standards of treatment
for the poor and the wealthy, to minority and majority grcup members, the
young and the old, as well as for male and female health care consumers should
be discussed. The issues of communicating about client mortality, including
cconunicatiou with the tenninally ill, euthanasia, and organ donations should
also be discussed with reference to the ethical decisions health care
practitioners must make.

7. Communication in Health Care Organizations

Health care organizations,'such as hospitals, medical centers, and nursing
homes, should be presented as the prinary social systems for the delivery of
health care services in the modern wvrld. The Importance of effective
communication in health care crganizations should be stressed as a key factor
in the successful operation of these organizations. Internal and external
camunication danands that are made on health care organizations should be
identified and discussed. Problems and functicos of formal and informal
message flad in health care organizations should be examined. Hierarchy,
organizational structure, and bureaucracy should be identified as elements of
the organization that provide rules and constraints on organizational behavior
and cannunication. Ihe need for innovation in health care organizations
should be examined, as well as the balance the organization must maintain
between structure and change. Ccmmunication strategies for effectively
implementing change within health care organizations should be proposed and
discussed.

Communication in health care organizations can be presented through lectures,
discussions, and case study analyses. Case histories of problet situations
faced in health care organizations should be examined by class members.
Organizational difficulties should be identified and analyzed. Suggestions
for improvenent ct the communication systems in the cases should be elicited
and specific action plans for implenenting the suggestions should be
discussed. The analysis of health care organization case studies can alloo
students to directly appay the information fram class lectures and readings to



analyzing realistic organizational problems and developing strategies for

solving conmunication difficulties in health care organizations.

Specific communication issues in health care organizations can be identified

and discussed in the class. Some of these issues ndght include role conflict

and multiple authority problems facing nany mid-level hospital employees (such

as staff nurses), over-development of bureaucratic regulations ami "red-tape"

in hospitals organizations, competition between the formal and informal

ommunication systems in many health care organizations, and competitive

interprofessional relationships in health care organizations. Students might

be asked to examine and evaluate their own oonnunication roles within any

health care organizations where they have work cc sought care.

Conclusion

Canmunication training for health care providers and consumers can help

prepare these individuals to effectively meet the communicative demands of

health care practice. Cffering health communication eduoational programs at

several different educational contexts (in elsnentary and secondary schools,

in health care organizations, and in universities, within pre-pcofessional,

health care professional, and communication college educational programs) is a

promising strategy for reaching those individuals who are in most need of

pertinent health communication information, amalysis, and instruction.

10



UmAsrmm^om
11.Woomow mmwormm.

Arntson, P. '1985). Future research in health communication. Journal of

Applied Communication Research, 13, 118-130.

Assn. of American Medical Colleges. (1985). Report of the working group cn

fundamental skills. Jturnalof Medical Edbcation, 59, 125-134.

Association of Medical fcc the

twen first cenbjy. Washington; DX.: AMMZ.

( ). The mystification of meaning: Doctor patient

encounters. Journal of Medical Education, 51, 716-725.

Metros, R. (Ed.) -713-84). COmpetence Sozmurinication. Beverly Hills,

CA: Sage.
Carroll, J. & Monroe, J. (1979). Teaching medical intervieaing: A

critique of educational reoearch and practice. Journal of Medical

Education, 54, 498-500.
Cassata, D. (1980). Health cammmicatIon theory and research: Adefinitional

overvied. In D. Nimno (Ed.), Carmunication Yearbook 4, Nee Brunswick,
N.J.: Transaction, 583-589.

Cline, R. (1983). Interpersonal communication skills for enhancing physician-

patient State ja, 272-278.

Cline, R. & Cardosi, J. (198-3-tertersdnal-icatisuncation skills for

physicians: A rationale for training. Jturnal of Camunication

Therapy, 2, 137-156.

Hill, S.K. (1978). Health ccmmunication: Focus on interprofescional

ccarnunication. Communication Administration Bulletin, 25, 31-36.

Kreps, G.L. information 'Math and health

care: Implications for health communication policy. In J. Anderson (Ed.)

Communication yearbook 11, (pp. 238-276). Newbury Park, Ca.: Sage.

Kreps, G.L. (1988b). Relational communication in health care. Southern

Speech Ccmmunication Journal, 53, 344-359.

Kreps, G.L. (1988c). settiE57-de agenda for health carrnunication research and

development: Soholarship that can make a difference. Health

Communication, 1, 11-15.

Kreps, G.L. (1985, May). The develoçxrnt and resentation of an interdisci-

nlinary survey course in health ccmiunicatxon. Paper presented bo the

Eastern Communication Association conference, Providence, R.I.

Kreps, G.L. & Query, J.L. (1989). The applications of communication

coupetence: Assessment and testing in health care. In Phillips, G.M. &

Wood, J.T. (Eds.), Speech ccarnucaticn;:.---,to commemorate the 75th

gitgry oi the ..-f.,,,c5nAssoc-on, (293-323).

e, IL: EcuriiIastiniversity-Press,
Kreps, G.L. fi Thornton, B.C. (1984). Health communication: Theory and

practice. Ned Ycck: Longman.

Lane, S. (1982). Communication and patient ccmpliance. In L. Pettegrea

(Ed.), Strai talk: cplorations in provider patient interaction.

Louisvi e, Ky.: Humana, 5

Maibach, E.W. fi Kreps, G.L. (1986). Camunicating with patients: Primary
nAre physicians' perspectives on cancer prevention, screen ng, and

Pducation. Paper presented to the International Conference on Doctor-

1-i-kW-:--ntCamamication, Omtario, Canada.

Morse, B. & Piland, B. (1981). An assessment of communication competencies

needed by intermediate-level health care prcviders: A study cf nurse-

patient, nurse-doctor, nurse-nurse communication relationships. Jturnal

of_ApliedCatmunication Researdh, 9, 30-41.

Ruben,-B. & Boman, J. (1986)7-7FiEremiE satisfaction (part 1): Critical

issues in the theory andl design of patient relations training. Journal

of Healthcare Education and Training, 1, 1-5.

h."



soitsbergt Bat & Clipach, W.N. (1964). Interpersonal coranunicatice

ouipetence. Beverly.Sills, Ca.: Sage.
ThaMPOPIV'Ti-, (1984). The' invisihle'--,,h4ingi, e_.O2f. ccauri on

in health and, social service profession*: ow lOiii.t4..itcati
32, 10463. ----,

eition,andiThorrton, N.C. (19801 May). Ethical:Iisuev.
wasetigs, health _Care. Paper, Interm -Caanun cation
Association erence, ArJaiiii1,L co.

Watzlawick, t7).,, 'Navin, J., & Jackion, D. (1967). Pragmatics of hunan

comamicatice. Net York:, Norton.
Wianani. ( 977). Explication- and test of a mcdel of communicative

competence. Human Casnunication_Research, 3, 195-213.



0
0

o-I
orl
III


